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Goal Category Goal Related to Achievement or Growth on K - 8 Benchmarks 

Middle of the Year 
Reading Goal 

All students will make adequate mid-year progress as measured by the Winter 2021 
NWEA Reading assessment.  NWEA MAP fall testing will serve as baseline for 
student growth, the winter assessment will be used to measure student growth 
progress.  See the Reading Achievement and Growth Norm charts below for specific 
benchmark data points. 

End of the Year 
Reading Goal 

All students will make adequate yearly progress as measured by the Spring 2021 
NWEA Reading assessment.  NWEA MAP fall testing will serve as baseline for 
student growth, the winter assessment will be used to measure student growth 
progress and the spring assessment to determine whether students made adequate 
yearly progress.  See the Reading Achievement and Growth Norm charts below for 
specific benchmark data points. 

Middle of the Year 
Mathematics Goal 

All students will make adequate mid-year progress as measured by the Winter 2021 
NWEA Math assessment.  NWEA MAP fall testing will serve as baseline for student 
growth, the winter assessment will be used to measure student growth progress. See 
the Mathematic Achievement and Growth Norm charts below for specific benchmark 
data points. 

End of the Year 
Mathematics Goal 

All students will make adequate yearly progress as measured by the Spring 2021 
NWEA Math assessment.  NWEA MAP fall testing will serve as baseline for student 
growth, the winter assessment will be used to measure student growth progress and 
the spring assessment to determine whether students made adequate yearly 
progress.  See the Mathematic Achievement and Growth Norm charts below for 
specific benchmark data points. 
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Student achievement and growth norms: 
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Achievement on Benchmark Assessment 

 

Reading: 
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Math: 
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Growth on Benchmark Assessment 

 

Reading:  
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Summary:  
 

When reviewing the winter benchmark report in February we discussed that when analyzing the fall to winter 

NWEA data we saw room for improvement and the need to increase the number of students that are meeting 

both the achievement and growth benchmarks.  After reviewing the spring NWEA reading and math 

assessments we are happy to report that the data shows that the vast majority of grades and special 

population groups have shown an increase in the % of students meeting both the achievement and growth 

benchmarks on both the math and reading assessments.   

 

In the area of reading we still see room for improvement with growth.  However, close to ninety percent of the 

subgroups showed a majority of their students meeting the achievement benchmarks for the spring 

assessment.  From the winter benchmark assessment to the spring the number of subgroups who showed the 

majority of their students meeting the growth benchmarks more than doubled.  Furthermore, nearly seventy 

percent of the subgroups showed an increase in the percentage of students that met the growth benchmark for 

reading.  Specifically, first- and fourth-grade students demonstrated a double-digit percentage increase in the 

percentage of students meeting the growth benchmarks.  A higher percentage of virtual students kindergarten 

through eighth grade met the achievement benchmark this spring just as in the winter.  Yet, the face-to-face 

students in kindergarten through eighth grade showed far greater growth than their virtual classmates with an 

average of 50% more face-to-face students meeting the growth benchmark than virtual students in each grade 

level.  The majority of seventh and eighth grade students still met the achievement benchmark but 

demonstrate less growth percentage wise from the winter reading assessment. 

 

In the area of mathematics, close to twice as many subgroups in the spring as in the winter showed a majority 

of their students attaining the achievement benchmark.  This improvement in math achievement all showed 

through with the majority of DCS students, the exceptions being Kindergarten, seventh grade, and virtual 

students, meeting the growth benchmarks as well.  The data reveals that on average two-thirds more face-to-

face students in first through eighth grades are making adequate growth in math when compared to their virtual 

peers. Additionally, double digit improvement was evident looking at the percentage of students meeting the 

growth benchmark in first, second, fourth, and fifth grades; twenty-one of the subgroups in the aforementioned 

grades showed over twenty percent improvement in growth!  Just as with reading, the majority of seventh and 

eighth grade students still struggled to meet the achievement benchmarks for math.  However, the eighth 

grade data showed an increase in the percentage of students showing growth. 

 

As we move forward the District will continue to utilize the school improvement and curriculum systems we 

have in place, to further engage in data discussions and identify strategies and activities to support 

improvement in the areas and grade-levels identified above.  In addition to the students and subjects that 

we’ve identified a need to provide before- and after- school support, credit recovery, and summer school, the 

District will continue to identify, plan for, and implement strategies to help each student grow academically and 

emotionally. 

 

 


